

MEMO Published February 2, 2017 · Updated December 3, 2018 · 13 minute read

The State of the Southern Border





Sarah TrumbleFormer Deputy Director,
Social Policy & Politics



Nathan Kasai
Senior Policy Counsel
Masai
Masai



Akua Amaning
Social Policy & Politics
Fellow, 2018-2019

***OTWSocialPol

President Trump continues to obsessively demand funding for a wall a long the southern border—a border he referred to during his campaign as "a sieve." 1 The truth of the matter, however, is that the border between the United States and Mexico is currently more secure and protected than at any time in history. In fact, every border security standard outlined in the 2006 immigration reform bill—crafted when Republicans last held the White House and both chambers of Congress—has already been met, and in many cases exceeded. Far from an open door, the southern border has seen massive increases in enforcement spending, personnel, and hardware since 2000. To get an accurate picture of the state of the border, below we analyze the land it's on, the physical barriers already erected there, the Border Patrol resources on-site, and the recent changes it has seen to immigration patterns.

1. The Land on Which the Border Is Located

The border between the United States and Mexico is not a straight line nor even all located on dry land. It presents

unique challenges to people trying to cross it, and to the U.S. government that has had to adapt its approach to protecting it.

The geography of the border is diverse and challenging.

The U.S.-Mexico border is 1,954 miles long, reaching from the Pacific Ocean in the west to the Gulf of Mexico in the east. ² On the U.S. side, the land surrounding the border is home to approximately 7.3 million people, according to the 2010 Census. Crossing California, Arizona, New Mexico, and Texas, the border spans nearly every type of terrain, including cities, farmlands, deserts, mountains, valleys, reservoirs, and even a National Park. The majority of the border—1,254 miles or 63%—is marked by the Rio Grande River, which flows up to 500 feet wide and 60 feet deep at certain points. ³

Most of the land on the border isn't owned by the federal government.

Only one-third of the land on which the southern border is located is owned by the federal government or Native American tribes—the rest is largely state property or farmland owned by individual ranchers. 4 Sixty-six percent of the total land on the border is owned by states or individuals, most of which is located along the Rio Grande River in Texas. ⁵ That means in order to build any structures there, the federal government must either receive permission from each individual landowner whose property will be affected or must exercise its powers of eminent domain to take possession of the land. Eminent domain law allows the government to forcibly take privately-owned land for public use—even over the objections of the owners—so long as they are reimbursed for the fair value of the land. While the federal government has the power to use eminent domain for public projects, it is extremely unpopular both in Congress and with the public, and court challenges from landowners can stall the process for years and cost the government millions of dollars in legal costs. ⁶ The last time the federal government undertook construction of a fence on the southern border,

hundreds of lawsuits were filed by private landowners. ⁷ And in many cases, once the land had been seized and fencing built, farmers saw their crops torn out, and they ended up living in a "no-man's land" south of the existing fence. ⁸

International treaty obligations limit government action on much of the border.

Not only is the border complicated by its topography and ownership, it is also subject to international treaty law. In 1970, the United States and Mexico signed a treaty that restricts construction along the Rio Grande and prohibits disrupting the river's natural flow. Because the river itself is the border between the United States and Mexico, any changes to its flow or course can alter the boundary between the countries. 9 As a result, both countries are restricted from building in the river or within its flood plain if doing so would increase flooding on its banks or affect the course of the river. Establishing any physical barriers along the Rio Grande requires either joint approval from the U.S. and Mexico via the International Boundary and Water Commission or that any structure be built sufficiently inland to avoid impacting the river. 10 This treaty obligation significantly curtails where and how a physical barrier can be constructed along much of the southern border, and in many cases, it requires the government of Mexico to approve of structures built even on the U.S. side.

2. Existing Physical Barriers at the Border

Roughly 38% of the U.S.-Mexico border is currently fenced—most of which is concentrated in California, Arizona, and New Mexico where the border is on land. In total, the U.S. government has spent \$7 billion dollars building roughly 700 miles of fencing along the border since 1990. The majority of that fencing—670 miles—has been built since 2006, when Congress passed the *Secure Fence Act*, the same legislation President Trump relies on in his executive order to claim authority to build his wall. ¹¹ The 670 miles of fencing built in

the last decade already satisfy the requirements outlined in the 2006 immigration reform bill, which called for 370 miles of fencing and 300 miles of vehicle barriers. ¹²

The most highly-trafficked and regularlycrossed areas of the border are protected by physical barriers.

The U.S. government has established physical barriers along the border in those locations with lots of people and heavy traversing of the border. Much of the fence has been constructed in the densely-populated border areas in California, Arizona, and New Mexico. To date, the federal government has fenced in the majority of the border along those three states. All of the largest cities located along the border—including San Diego, Yuma, El Paso, Laredo, McAllen, and Brownsville—now have fencing built along the border areas closest to them. ¹³

The sections of the border that remain unfenced today largely fall into one of two categories: the Rio Grande River itself, or desert and mountainous areas where immigrants are less likely to attempt to cross the border. ¹⁴ Building in these remote areas or on the river would be significantly more difficult and expensive than in those places where barriers have already been erected. 15 In 2009, it was estimated that construction of a border fence in these remote locations could cost roughly \$16 million per mile—about six times more than it cost to build the fence spanning the rest of the border. ¹⁶ Border Patrol deploys its resources where they are most needed, rather than spreading them evenly across the border. That's why places with the highest proportions of apprehensions, like the Rio Grande Valley in the southern tip of Texas and Tucson, Arizona—heavily populated regions where the majority of immigrants attempt to cross the border —have seen significant barrier and fencing construction in the last decade. 17

The border is protected by fencing, vehicle barriers, and state of the art technology.

The U.S. government uses several different types of barriers and fencing along the southern border, depending on location, need, and purpose. Fencing is used in areas of high population density and is intended to prevent pedestrian border crossing. Three general types are used: metal mesh, bollard (pillars placed closely together), and solid metal fencing, and they can range in height from 10 feet to more than 20 feet high. ¹⁸ In some particularly high-trafficked areas, double layers of fencing have been constructed to provide increased obstruction.

Vehicle barriers are also used at the southern border, typically in more remote areas where foot traffic is lower and immigrants are more likely to approach by car or truck. These can either be several foot high pillars or steel anti-tank style barriers, both of which prevent cars from being able to pass. ¹⁹

In addition to fences and anti-vehicle barriers, the U.S. government also relies on technology as a "virtual fence" to guard the border. The Border Patrol increasingly utilizes towers, cameras, radar, and dirigibles (blimp-like aircraft) to monitor the border and prevent unauthorized crossing. Today, the border has been outfitted with hundreds of these structures and devices, including:

- Permanent integrated fixed towers fitted with cameras, radios, and microwave transmitters that allow the Border Patrol to monitor multiple portions of the border from a central command area; ²⁰
- Movable towers equipped with similar cameras and transmitters that can be stationed and relocated as needed; ²¹
- Blimp-like radar vehicles called Tethered Aerostat Radar Systems that monitor air traffic within a 200 mile range; and, ²²
- More than 12,000 motion sensors and hundreds of remote video or mobile surveillance systems. ²³

3. Increased Border Patrol Size & Resources

Customs and Border Protection, tasked with enforcing American immigration policy at its borders, is the largest federal law enforcement agency in the country. The federal government spends more on border and immigration enforcement than on all of the other federal law enforcement agencies combined. Today that amount is over \$20 billion per year—a 12-fold increase since the 1990s. ²⁴

The Border Patrol has grown dramatically since 2003.

Within Customs and Border Protection, the Border Patrol is tasked with intercepting and detaining undocumented immigrants entering the United States. During the past two presidential administrations, the Border Patrol has grown extensively both in budget and personnel. Annual federal spending on the Border Patrol has doubled in the last 15 years, from \$6 billion in 2003 to nearly \$13.2 billion in 2016. ²⁵ And in that time, Congress has also authorized an additional \$1.5 billion to increase security at border checkpoints. ²⁶

At the beginning of the George W. Bush Administration, the Border Patrol employed roughly 9,000 agents. By the time the Obama Administration took office, that number had increased to 17,000. Today there are more than 19,000 Border Patrol agents—a number that even exceeds the build-up written into President Bush's immigration bill in 2006. ²⁷ Roughly sixteen thousand of those agents are currently deployed along the border between the United States and Mexico, including hundreds on horseback who patrol rugged terrain otherwise difficult to access. ²⁸

Border Patrol vehicle and equipment inventories are at all-time highs.

The Border Patrol build-up has not been limited to budget and manpower—today it marshals more equipment than ever

before, much of which is used at the southern border. As with nearly every other measure, this equipment increase has exceeded the requirements laid out in the immigration reform deal in 2007. That bill, for instance, required Border Patrol to deploy four drones at the southern border—by 2012 nine are in use, in addition to 254 aircraft and 295 marine vessels. ²⁹

One reason for this increase in Border Patrol equipment inventories is the use of the Pentagon's 1033 surplus program. Created in 1996, this program allows the Pentagon to distribute excess military equipment to law enforcement agencies and departments across the nation. ³⁰ In recent years, the program has been scrutinized for providing military-grade hardware to local police departments, but in truth much of the equipment—and in the early years nearly all of it—has been given to the Border Patrol and the southern border. This includes everything from weapons and night vision goggles to office supplies. For example, one single Homeland Security and Customs and Border Protection coordination center in El Paso, Texas, has been given over \$38 million worth of equipment since 2006. Between 2009 and 2014 alone, it received 46,270 magazine cartridges, 3,178 ammunition chests, 2,903 pairs of ballistic goggles, and 1,969 combat goggles. ³¹ In total, the Department of Homeland Security has received well over 300,000 pieces of equipment from the Pentagon. 32

4. Changing Immigration Patterns

Migration trends along the southern border have shifted appreciably since the federal government increased spending on border enforcement during the Bush and Obama Administrations.

The number of apprehensions at the southern border remains historically low.

As Border Patrol spending and staffing has multiplied over the past two presidencies, the number of undocumented immigrants coming to the United States has fallen. This means more money is spent reinforcing the border against a much smaller pool of would-be crossers. Today, apprehensions of undocumented immigrants from Mexico and South America are at near-historic lows. ³³ Mexican immigrants currently account for about half of apprehensions along the southern border, so their numbers are highly illustrative. ³⁴ In 2000, the Border Patrol apprehended more than 1.6 million Mexican nationals attempting to cross the border into the United States without authorization. But by 2015, that number had fallen to only 188,000—a reduction of nearly 90%. And even with increased enforcement under the Trump Administration leading to a recent increase in apprehensions (roughly 390,000 in 2018), they remain a fraction of what they were at the 2000 peak. ³⁵

Net immigration from Mexico is so low, it's becoming negative.

In recent years, net immigration from Mexico has decreased substantially—both among authorized and unauthorized immigrants. While Mexican nationals still make up a sizable portion of the foreign-born population in the United States—28%—that proportion is shrinking. ³⁶ In 2007, it was estimated that 6.9 million undocumented immigrants from Mexico were living in the United States, but by 2016 that number had fallen to 5.4 million. Annual immigration numbers from Mexico have hovered around 400,000 per year. As the Mexican economy has improved, more Mexicans living in the United States have returned home, creating a reverse-immigration scenario. While thousands of Mexicans still come to the United States each year, from 2007 to 2016 about 140,000 more Mexican nationals *left* the United States than entered it. ³⁷

Migration models are shifting away from unauthorized southern border crossings.

While undocumented immigrants from Mexico and South America do account for a considerable portion of unauthorized immigration to the United States, that is beginning to change as immigration patterns evolve in the new century. Today, immigrants from Asia account for a larger proportion of immigration to the U.S. (documented and undocumented combined) than immigrants from Mexico. ³⁸ When it comes to undocumented immigration alone, it's estimated that roughly 40% of undocumented immigrants currently in the country entered legally and simply failed to leave once their visas expired. ³⁹ More and more, migration patterns into the United States are trending away from entries at the southern border and towards air and sea ports.

Conclusion

Today the southern border is the most secure it has ever been in the history of our nation. Border security spending is at an all-time high, while immigration is stagnant and apprehensions are nearing historic lows. Increases in border security in the last 16 years have revolutionized what the border looks like, how it is protected, and the ways in which people enter the United States. There is no doubt the country's immigration system is broken, but its flaws do not lie along the border with Mexico. President Trump's executive order requiring construction of a wall across the border will cost taxpayers upwards of \$25 billion, without making them any safer or the border any more secure. That undertaking is akin to building a wall from San Diego, California, to Chicago, Illinois—and it would be about as effective.

IMMIGRATION 59

ENDNOTES

- "Donald Trump on Hugh Hewitt Radio Show," Donald J. Trump for President, Inc., June 23, 2015. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: https://www.donaldjtrump.com/media/donald-trump-on-hugh-hewitt-radio-show.
- 2. "U.S.-Mexico Border," National Geographic. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://www.nationalgeographic.org/media/tijuana-border-fence/.
- 3. International Boundary and Water Commission, U.S. Section, "Rio Grande Canalization." Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://www.ibwc.state.gov/EMD/RG_Canalization.html.
- **4.** Jerry Markon and Lisa Rein, "Why Trump Can't Simply Build a Wall Along the U.S.-Mexico Border with an Executive Order," *The Washington Post*, January 25, 2017. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://wpo.st/2j5Y2.
- 5. Richard Marosi, "Some Angry Texans are Stuck South of the Barrier," *The Los Angeles Times*, February 28, 2011. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://articles.latimes.com/2011/feb/28/nation/la-na-texas-fence-20110228.
- 6. Billy Hallowell, "Landowners Along U.S.-Mexico Border Claim Gov't Is Abusing its Power to Take Land at Unfair Prices," *The Blaze*, October 15, 2012. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at:

 http://www.theblaze.com/news/2012/10/15/landowners-along-u-s-mexico-border-claim-govt-is-abusing-its-power-to-take-land-at-unfair-prices/.
- 7. Kevin Schaul and Samuel Granados, "5 Challenges Trump may Face Building a Border Wall," The Washington Post, January 25, 2017. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/national/challenges-building-border-wall/.
- **8.** Richard Marosi, "Some Angry Texans are Stuck South of the Barrier," *The Los Angeles Times*, February 28, 2011.

 Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at:

 http://articles.latimes.com/2011/feb/28/nation/la-na-texas-fence-20110228.

- 9. Tribune News Services, "Trump Wants to Build a Wall on the U.S.-Mexico Border. Can it be Done?" The Chicago Tribune, March 8, 2016. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at:
 http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/ct-trump-wall-mexico-20160308-story.html.
- 10. Tribune News Services, "Trump Wants to Build a Wall on the U.S.-Mexico Border. Can it be Done?" The Chicago Tribune, March 8, 2016. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/ct-trump-wall-mexico-20160308-story.html.
- **11.** Jerry Markon, "Trump Says Building a U.S.-Mexico Wall is 'Easy.' But is it Really?" *The Washington Post*, July 17, 2015. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://wpo.st/yp5Y2.
- **12.** Suzy Khimm, "Want Tighter Border Security? You're Already Getting it," *The Washington Post*, January 29, 2013. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://wpo.st/7s5Y2.
- **13.** "Fencing at the Border," *The New York Times*, May 21, 2008. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/imagepages/2008/05/21/us/21f <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/imagepages/2008/05
- **14.** Glenn Kessler, "Trump's Dubious Claim that his Border Wall Would Cost \$8 Billion," *The Washington Post*, February 11, 2016. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://wpo.st/ay5Y2.
- **15.** Glenn Kessler, "Trump's Dubious Claim that his Border Wall Would Cost \$8 Billion," *The Washington Post*, February 11, 2016. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://wpo.st/ay5Y2.
- **16.** Glenn Kessler, "Trump's Dubious Claim that his Border Wall Would Cost \$8 Billion," *The Washington Post*, February 11, 2016. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://wpo.st/ay5Y2.

17. United States, Department of Homeland Security,
Customs and Border Protection, Border Patrol, "United
States Border Patrol Sector Profile – Fiscal Year 2016."
Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at:
https://www.cbp.gov/sites/default/files/assets/documents/2017-
Jan/USBP%20Stats%20FY2016%20sector%20profile.pdf.
See also: Chuck McCutcheon, "Securing Our Borders,"
Report, The Center for American Progress, April 12, 2010.
Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at:
https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/immigration/reports/2010/04/12/7659/securing-our-borders/.

- Meets Reality," NPR, January 23, 2017. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at:

 http://www.npr.org/2017/01/23/511165471/southern-border-wall-campaign-slogan-meets-reality. See also:

 Keegan Hamilton, "The US Already Has a Border Wall and It's Basically Useless," Vice News, November 3, 2016.

 Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at:

 https://news.vice.com/story/the-us-already-has-a-border-wall-and-its-basically-useless.
- **19.** United States, Department of Homeland Security,
 Customs and Border Protection, "Border Fencing," June
 2011. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at:
 https://nemo.cbp.gov/borderpatrol/2435_southwest.pdf
- 20. United States, Department of Homeland Security, "Written testimony of CBP Office of Air and Marine Assistant Commissioner Randolph Alles, CBP Office of Technology Innovation and Acquisition Assistant Commissioner Borkowski, and CBP Office of Border Patrol Deputy Chief Ron Vitiello for a Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs for a hearing titled 'Securing the Border: Fencing, Infrastructure, and Technology Force Multipliers,'" May 13, 2015. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: https://www.dhs.gov/news/2015/05/13/written-testimony-cbp-senate-committee-homeland-security-and-governmental-affairs.

- 21. United States, Department of Homeland Security, "Written testimony of CBP Office of Air and Marine Assistant Commissioner Randolph Alles, CBP Office of Technology Innovation and Acquisition Assistant Commissioner Borkowski, and CBP Office of Border Patrol Deputy Chief Ron Vitiello for a Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs for a hearing titled 'Securing the Border: Fencing, Infrastructure, and Technology Force Multipliers,'" May 13, 2015. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: https://www.dhs.gov/news/2015/05/13/written-testimony-cbp-senate-committee-homeland-security-and-governmental-affairs.
- **22.** United States, Department of Homeland Security,
 Customs and Border Protection, "CBP's Eyes in the Sky,"
 September 13, 2016. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available
 at: https://www.cbp.gov/frontline/frontline-november-aerostats.
- **23.** Todd Miller, "Basically, Donald Trump's Border Wall Already Exists," *Mother Jones*, August 27, 2016. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at:

 http://www.motherjones.com/politics/2016/08/tomdisp
 <a href=
- **24.** Peter Andreas, "Yes, Trump Will Build his Border Wall. Most of it is Already Built." *The Washington Post*, January 26, 2016. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://wpo.st/qE6Y2.
- 25. "The Cost of Immigration Enforcement and Border Security" American Immigration Council. January 25, 2017. Available at:

 https://www.americanimmigration-enforcement-and-border-security.
- **26.** Keegan Hamilton, "The US Already has a Border Wall and it's Basically Useless," *Vice News*, November 3, 2016.

 Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at:

 https://news.vice.com/story/the-us-already-has-a-border-wall-and-its-basically-useless.

- 27. United States, Customs and Border Patrol, "United States Border Patrol Border Patrol Agent Nationwide Staffing by Fiscal Year," Available at:
 https://www.cbp.gov/sites/default/files/assets/documents/2017-Dec/BP%20Staffing%20FY1992-FY2017.pdf.
- **28.** United States, Customs and Border Patrol, "United States Border Patrol Border Patrol Agent Nationwide Staffing by Fiscal Year," Available at:

 https://www.cbp.gov/sites/default/files/assets/documents/2017-Dec/BP%20Staffing%20FY1992-FY2017.pdf.
- **29.** Carla N. Argueta, "Border Security: Immigration Enforcement Between Ports of Entry," *Congressional Research Service*, April 19, 2016. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: https://fas.org/sgp/crs/homesec/R42138.pdf.
- **30.** Lauren Fox and Lindsey Cook, "Border War: Pentagon Program Sends Military Gear South," U.S. News & World Reports, September 17, 2014. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at:

 http://www.usnews.com/news/articles/2014/09/17/pentagon-1033-program-sends-surplus-military-gear-to-us-borders.
- **31.** Lauren Fox and Lindsey Cook, "Border War: Pentagon Program Sends Military Gear South," *U.S. News & World Reports*, September 17, 2014. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at:

 http://www.usnews.com/news/articles/2014/09/17/pentagon-1033-program-sends-surplus-military-gear-to-us-borders.
- **32.** Lauren Fox and Lindsey Cook, "Border War: Pentagon Program Sends Military Gear South," *U.S. News & World Reports*, September 17, 2014. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at:

 http://www.usnews.com/news/articles/2014/09/17/pentagon-1033-program-sends-surplus-military-gear-to-us-borders.

- **33.** Ana Gonzalez-Barrera, "Apprehensions of Mexican Migrants at U.S. borders Reach Bear-Historic Low," *Pew Research Center*, April 14, 2016. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2016/04/14/mexico-us-border-apprehensions/.
- 34. United States, Department of Homeland Security, Customs and Border Protection, Border Patrol, "United States Border Patrol Sector Profile – Fiscal Year 2016." Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: https://www.cbp.gov/sites/default/files/assets/documents/2017- Jan/USBP%20Stats%20FY2016%20sector%20profile.pdf.
- **35.** "South West Border Migration FY2018," U.S. Customs and Border Patrol, November 9, 2018. Available at: https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/sw-border-migration/fy-2018.
- **36.** Ana Gonzalez-Barrera, "Apprehensions of Mexican Migrants at U.S. Borders Reach Near-Historic Low," *Pew Research Center*, April 14, 2016. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2016/04/14/mexico-us-border-apprehensions/.
- **37.** Ana Gonzalez-Barrera, "Apprehensions of Mexican Migrants at U.S. Borders Reach Near-Historic Low," *Pew Research Center*, April 14, 2016. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2016/04/14/mexico-us-border-apprehensions/.
- **38.** Jeffrey Sparshott, "As President Donald Trump Plans a Wall, What We Know About U.S. Immigration," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 25, 2017. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2017/01/25/as-president-donald-trump-plans-a-wall-what-we-know-about-u-s-immigration/.
- 39. Alan Gomez, "Nearly 500K Foreigners Overstayed Visas in 2015," USA Today, January 19, 2015. Accessed January 31, 2017. Available at: http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/2016/01/19/immigration-visa-overstays-department-of-homeland-security-report/79026708/.